

ENV/JM/MONO(2018)36

Unclassified

English - Or. English

7 December 2018

ENVIRONMENT DIRECTORATE JOINT MEETING OF THE CHEMICALS COMMITTEE AND THE WORKING PARTY ON CHEMICALS, PESTICIDES AND BIOTECHNOLOGY

Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of COWPEA (Vigna unguiculata): Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients and Other Constituents

Series on the Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds No. 30

JT03441064

2 | ENV/JM/MONO(2018)36

OECD Environment, Health and Safety Publications

Series on the Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds

No. 30

Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of COWPEA (*Vigna unguiculata*): Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients and Other Constituents

Environment Directorate

ORGANISATION FOR ECONOMIC CO-OPERATION AND DEVELOPMENT

Paris 2018

Also published in the Series on the Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds:

- [No. 1, Consensus Document on Key Nutrients and Key Toxicants in Low Erucic Acid Rapeseed (Canola) (2001) <u>REPLACED</u> with revised consensus document No. 24 (2011)]
- [No. 2, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of Soybean: Key Food and Feed Nutrients and Anti-nutrients (2001) – <u>REPLACED</u> with revised consensus document No. 25 (2012)]
- No. 3, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Sugar Beet</u>: Key Food and Feed Nutrients and Anti-nutrients (2002)
- No. 4, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Potatoes</u>: Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients and Toxicants (2002)
- No. 5, Report of the OECD Workshop on the Nutritional Assessment of Novel Foods and Feeds, Ottawa, Canada, February 2001 (2002)
- No. 6, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Maize</u> (*Zea mays*): Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients and Secondary Plant Metabolites (2002)
- No. 7, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Bread Wheat</u> (*Triticum aestivum*): Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients and Toxicants (2003)
- No. 8, Report on the Questionnaire on Biomarkers, Research on the Safety of Novel Foods and Feasibility of Post-Market Monitoring (2003)
- No. 9, Considerations for the Safety Assessment of Animal Feedstuffs Derived from Genetically Modified Plants (2003)
- [No. 10, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Rice</u> (*Oryza sativa*): Key Food and Feed Nutrients and Anti-nutrients (2004) <u>REPLACED</u> with revised consensus document No. 28 (2016)]
- No. 11, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Cotton</u> (*Gossypium hirsutum* and *Gossypium barbadense*): Key Food and Feed Nutrients and Anti-nutrients (2004)
- No. 12, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Barley</u> (*Hordeum vulgare* L.): Key Food and Feed Nutrients and Anti-nutrients (2004)
- No. 13, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Alfalfa and Other</u> <u>Temperate Forage Legumes</u>: Key Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients and Secondary Plant Metabolites (2005)
- No. 14, An Introduction to the Food/Feed Safety Consensus Documents of the Task Force for the Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds (2006)
- No. 15, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of the <u>Cultivated Mushroom</u> Agaricus Bisporus: Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients and Toxicants (2007)
- No. 16, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Sunflower</u>: Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients and Toxicants (2007)
- No. 17, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Tomato</u>: Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients, Toxicants and Allergens (2008)
- No. 18, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Cassava</u> (*Manihot esculenta* Crantz): Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients, Toxicants and Allergens (2009)
- No. 19, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Grain Sorghum</u> [Sorghum bicolor (L.) Moench]: Key Food and Feed Nutrients and Anti-nutrients (2010)
- No. 20, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Sweet Potato</u> [*Ipomoea batatas* (L.) Lam.]: Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients, Toxicants and Allergens (2010)

- No. 21, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Papaya</u> (*Carica papaya* L.): Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients, Toxicants and Allergens (2010)
- No. 22, Consensus Document on Molecular Characterisation of Plants Derived from Modern Biotechnology (2010)
- No. 23, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Sugarcane</u> (*Saccharum* spp. hybrids.): Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients and Toxicants (2011)
- No. 24, Revised Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of Low Erucic Acid Rapeseed (Canola): Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients and Toxicants (2011)
- No. 25, Revised Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Soybean</u> [*Glycine max* (L.) Merr.]: Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients, Toxicants and Allergens (2012)
- No. 26, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Oyster Mushroom</u> (*Pleurotus ostreatus*): Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients and Toxicants (2013)
- No. 27, Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Common Bean</u> (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.): Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients and Other Constituents (2015)
- No. 28, Revised Consensus Document on Compositional Considerations for New Varieties of <u>Rice</u> (*Oryza sativa*): Key Food and Feed Nutrients, Anti-nutrients and Other Constituents (2016)
- No. 29, High-throughput DNA Sequencing in the Safety Assessment of Genetically Engineered Plants: Proceedings of the OECD Workshop held in April 2016 (2016)

© OECD 2018

Applications for permission to reproduce or translate all or part of this material should be made to: RIGHTS@oecd.org, Head of Publications Service, OECD, 2 rue André-Pascal, 75775 Paris Cedex 16, France.

ABOUT THE OECD

The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) is an intergovernmental organisation in which representatives of 36 countries in North and South America, Europe and the Asia and Pacific region, as well as the European Commission, meet to co-ordinate and harmonise policies, discuss issues of mutual concern, and work together to respond to international problems. Most of the OECD's work is carried out by more than 200 specialised committees and working groups composed of member country delegates. Observers from several countries with special status at the OECD, and from interested international organisations, attend many of the OECD's workshops and other meetings. Committees and working groups are served by the OECD Secretariat, located in Paris, France, which is organised into directorates and divisions.

The Environment, Health and Safety Division publishes free-of-charge documents in twelve different series: Testing and Assessment; Good Laboratory Practice and Compliance Monitoring; Pesticides; Biocides; Risk Management; Harmonisation of Regulatory Oversight in Biotechnology; Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds; Chemical Accidents; Pollutant Release and Transfer Registers; Emission Scenario Documents; Safety of Manufactured Nanomaterials; and Adverse Outcome Pathways. More information about the Environment, Health and Safety Programme and EHS publications is available on the OECD's World Wide Web site (http://www.oecd.org/chemicalsafety/).



For this and many other Novel Food & Feed Safety publications, consult the OECD's World Wide Web site (www.oecd.org/science/biotrack/)

or contact:

OECD Environment Directorate, Environment, Health and Safety Division 2 rue André-Pascal 75775 Paris Cedex 16 France

E-mail: <u>ehscont@oecd.org</u>

FOREWORD

The OECD's Task Force for the Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds¹ decided at its first session, in 1999, to focus its work on the development of science-based *consensus documents*, which are mutually acceptable among member countries. These consensus documents contain information for use during the regulatory assessment of a particular food/feed product. In the area of food and feed safety, consensus documents are being published on the nutrients, anti-nutrients or toxicants, information of its use as a food/feed and other relevant information.

This document addresses compositional considerations for new varieties of cowpea by identifying the key food and feed nutrients, anti-nutrients, and other constituents. A general description of these components is provided. In addition, there is background material on the production, processing and uses of cowpea, and considerations to be taken into account when assessing new varieties of this crop. Constituents to be analysed, related to food use and feed use, are suggested.

Australia served as the lead country in the preparation for the document, with contributions of experts from Brazil, Nigeria, South Africa and the Danforth Center (United States). The draft document has been revised on a number of occasions based on the input from other OECD member countries and stakeholders.

The Working Group for the Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds¹ endorsed this document, which is published under the responsibility of the Joint Meeting of the Chemicals Committee and the Working Party on Chemicals, Pesticides and Biotechnology of the OECD.

¹ From 1st of January 2017, the <u>Task Force</u> for the Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds has changed denomination, becoming the <u>Working Group</u> for the Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds.

Table of contents

PREAMBLE	10
THE ROLE OF COMPARATIVE APPROACH AS PART OF A SAFETY ASSESSMENT	T 11
1. BACKGROUND	13
1.1. General description of cowpea Vigna unguiculata L 1.2. Production	13
1.3. Uses	16
1.4. Processing	19
1.6. Traditional characteristics screened by developers	20
2. NUTRIENTS	22
2.1. Composition of cowpea – General points	22
2.2. Constituents of cowpea	22
2.2.1. Proximate composition, fibre, amino acids and fatty acids	22
2.2.2. Minerals	23
3. ANTI-NUTRIENTS AND OTHER CONSTITUENTS	30
3.1. Anti-nutrients	30
3.1.1. Oligosaccharides	30
3.1.2. Phytic Acid	30
3.1.3. Polyphenols	30
3.2. Allergens	31
4. SUGGESTED CONSTITUENTS TO BE ANALYSED RELATED TO FOOD USE	34
4.1 Key products consumed by humans	34
4.2. Suggested analysis for food use of new varieties	34
5. SUGGESTED CONSTITUENTS TO BE ANALYSED RELATED TO FEED USE	35
5.1. Key products consumed by animals	35
5.2. Suggested analysis for feed use of new varieties	35
6. REFERENCES	36

Figures

Figure 1. Some key organs from cowpea: A) flower; B) green pods and leaves; C) display of seed	
variety from different cultivars	. 14
Figure 2. Increasing worldwide production of cowpea (1961–2016)	. 15
Figure 3. Examples of Brazilian (A-D) and Nigerian (E-H) cowpea dishes	. 18
Figure 4. Methods of processing for cowpea value-added products	. 19
Figure 5. Modern cowpea breeding to obtain erect plants with pods inserted above the leaves	. 21

Tables

Table 1.	Global and regional production of cowpea in 2016	15
Table 2.	Examples of food uses of cowpea	16
Table 3.	Cowpea cultivars in Nigerian markets	17
Table 4.	Proximate and fibre composition of cowpea whole grain	24
Table 5.	Proximate and fibre composition of cowpea decorticated grain (DecGrain), leaves and	25
Table 6	Amino acid composition of cowpea whole grain	23 26
Table 7.	Amino acid composition of cowpea decorticated grain (DecGrain), leaves and aerial	
	parts	27
Table 8.	Levels of minerals in cowpea whole grain	28
Table 9.	Levels of minerals in cowpea decorticated grain (DecGrain) and leaves	29
Table 10.	Vitamin levels in cowpea whole grain	29
Table 11.	Oligosaccharide content in cowpea whole grain and decorticated grain (DecGrain)	32
Table 12.	Phytic acid and polyphenol composition in cowpea whole grain, decorticated grain	
	(DecGrain) and sprouts.	32
Table 13.	Protease inhibitor activity (trypsin and chymotrypsin inhibitors) and lectin (measured	
	by haemagglutination activity) in dry cowpea grain and decorticated grain (DecGrain)	33
Table 14.	Suggested nutritional and compositional parameters to be analysed in cowpea	
	for food use	34
Table 15.	Suggested nutritional and compositional parameters to be analysed in cowpea	
	for feed use	35

PREAMBLE

Food and feed products of modern biotechnology are being commercialised and marketed in OECD member countries and elsewhere. The need has been identified for detailed technical work aimed at establishing appropriate approaches to the safety assessment of these products.

At a Workshop held in Aussois, France (OECD, 1997), it was recognised that a consistent approach to the establishment of substantial equivalence might be improved through consensus on the appropriate components (e.g. key nutrients, key toxicants and anti-nutritional compounds) on a crop-by-crop basis, which should be considered in the comparison. It is recognised that the components may differ from crop to crop. The Working Group for the Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds therefore decided to develop Consensus Documents on phenotypic characteristics and compositional data. These data are used to identify similarities and differences following a comparative approach as part of a food and feed safety assessment. They should be useful to the development of guidelines, both national and international and to encourage information sharing among OECD member countries.

These documents are a compilation of currently available information that is important in food and feed safety assessment. They provide a technical tool for regulatory officials as a general guide and reference source, and also for industry and other interested parties and will complement those of the Working Group on Harmonisation of Regulatory Oversight in Biotechnology. They are mutually acceptable to, but not legally binding on, OECD member countries. They are not intended to be a comprehensive description of all issues considered to be necessary for a safety assessment, but a base set for an individual product that supports the comparative approach. In assessing an individual product, additional components may be required depending on the specific case in question.

In order to ensure that scientific and technical developments are taken into account, member countries have agreed that these Consensus Documents will be reviewed periodically and updated as necessary. Users of these documents are invited to provide the OECD with new scientific and technical information, and to make proposals for additional areas to be considered. Comments and suggestions can be sent to:

OECD Environment Directorate, Environment, Health and Safety Division, 2 rue André-Pascal, 75775 Paris Cedex 16, France

Email: ehscont@oecd.org

THE ROLE OF COMPARATIVE APPROACH AS PART OF A SAFETY ASSESSMENT

In 1990, a joint consultation of the Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations (FAO) and the World Health Organisation (WHO) established that the comparison of a final product with one having an acceptable standard of safety provides an important element of safety assessment (WHO, 1991).

In 1993, the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) further elaborated this concept and advocated the approach to safety assessment based on substantial equivalence as being the most practical approach to addressing the safety of foods and food components derived through modern biotechnology (as well as other methods of modifying a host genome including tissue culture methods and chemical or radiation induced mutation) (OECD, 1993). In 2000, the Task Force for the Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds² concluded in its report to the G8 that the concept of substantial equivalence will need to be kept under review (OECD, 2000).

The Joint FAO/WHO Expert Consultation on Foods Derived from Biotechnology in 2000 concluded that the safety assessment of genetically modified foods requires an integrated and stepwise, case-by-case approach, which can be aided by a structured series of questions (FAO/WHO, 2000). A comparative approach focusing on the determination of similarities and differences between the genetically modified food and its conventional counterpart aids in the identification of potential safety and nutritional issues and is considered the most appropriate strategy for the safety and nutritional assessment of genetically modified foods. The concept of substantial equivalence was developed as a practical approach to the safety assessment of genetically modified foods. It should be seen as a key step in the safety assessment process although it is not a safety assessment of a genetically modified food relative to a conventional counterpart. The Consultation concluded that the application of the concept of substantial equivalence contributes to a robust safety assessment framework.

A previous Joint FAO/WHO Expert Consultation on Biotechnology and Food Safety held in 1996 elaborated on compositional comparison as an important element in the determination of substantial equivalence. A comparison of critical components can be carried out at the level of the food source (i.e. species) or the specific food product. Critical components are determined by identifying key nutrients, key toxicants and anti-nutrients for the food source in question. The comparison of key nutrients should be between the modified variety and non-modified comparators with an appropriate history

From 1st of January 2017, the <u>Task Force</u> for the Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds has changed denomination, becoming the <u>Working Group</u> for the Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds.

12 | ENV/JM/MONO(2018)36

of safe use. Any difference identified would then be assessed against the natural ranges published in the literature for commercial varieties or those measured levels in parental or other edible varieties of the species (FAO/WHO, 1996). The comparator used to detect unintended effects should ideally be the near isogenic parental line grown under identical conditions. While the comparative approach is useful as part of the safety assessment of foods derived from plants developed using recombinant DNA technology, the approach could, in general, be applied to foods derived from new plant varieties that have been bred by other techniques.

1. BACKGROUND

1.1. General description of cowpea Vigna unguiculata L.

1. Cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* (L.) Walp.) is an annual herbaceous legume (family Fabaceae) grown predominantly in Africa and is an important staple crop providing an affordable source of protein (Muranaka et al., 2016). Cowpea has a number of common names, including Black-eye pea, Black-eye bean, Crowder pea and Southern pea, frijol caupí and feijão-caupi. Yardlong bean or asparagus bean are common names for the related subspecies, *sequipedalis*, the pods of which are a popular green vegetable in China, South and South-East Asia.

2. Cowpeas are classified into five cultivar-groups, Biflora, Melanophthalmus, Sesquipedalis, Textilis and Unguiculata (Pasquet, 2000).

3. Among the cultivated crop plants, cowpea is one of the most variable species in terms of its plant growth, morphology, maturity, and grain³ types (Singh, 2014). Cowpea has a long taproot and adaptation mechanisms such as turning the leaves upwards to prevent them becoming too hot and closing the stomata that help give it drought tolerance. As a legume crop, cowpea fixes atmospheric nitrogen through symbiotic interactions with soil rhizobia (Sarr, Fujimoto and Yamakawa, 2015).

4. The cowpea corolla is yellowish-white to violet-white (Figure 1A), the pods occur in pairs and the leaves are trifoliate with oval leaflets (Figure 1B). Cultivated cowpeas are mostly indeterminate and some have the potential to produce multiple flushes of flowers (Gwathmey, Hall and Madore, 1992). Cowpeas are also diverse in their grain appearance, including the colour of the seed coat, seed size, and eye colour (Figure 1C) (Carnovale, Lugaro and Marconi, 1991; Farinu and Ingrao, 1991; Kochhar, Walker and Pike, 1988; Gerrano, Jansen van Rensburg and Adebola, 2017a).

5. Cowpea was first domesticated in Africa between 1 700 to 1 500 before the Current Era (Singh, 2014) and all cultivated varieties grown in the world today originated from West and East Africa (Xiong et al., 2016). Despite the considerable morphological diversity, limited genetic diversity occurs among cultivated cowpea varieties owing to a single domestication event that has given rise to all cultivated varieties (Fang et al., 2007; Pasquet, 2000; Pasquet, 1999).

³ The terms 'seed' and 'grain' are often used in literature with equivalent meaning. This is also the case in this document where the use of these terms were harmonised as far as possible along the following principles: the term 'seed' refers to a grain intended for sowing, or is used in specific botanical descriptions of the grain as being a distinct part of the plant (e.g. 'seed coat'). The term 'grain' is used in all other cases, more directly referring to the harvested product intended for food and feed. In addition, for legume crops, grain is sometimes referred to as "grain legume" or "legume".

6. The present-day importance of cowpea as an agricultural plant stems largely from its use as a short season protein-rich grain crop for human or animal consumption. In the African marketplace, harvested cowpea grain provides a cost effective substitute for the less affordable foods from livestock and fish. Cowpea leaves can be harvested for direct use as needed during times of food scarcity while end of season collection of above ground biomass after harvest provides valuable feed stock as fodder hay either for direct use or as a transportable commodity for sale or barter (Kristjanson et al, 2001; Hollinger and Staatz, 2015).

7. Further description on the cowpea taxonomy, plant, geographic distributions, habitats, crop production, centres of origin and diversity, reproductive biology, genetics and genome mapping, species/sub-species hybridisation and introgression, ecology, common pests and pathogens, and biotechnological developments can be found in the OECD Consensus Document on the Biology of cowpea (OECD, 2015).

Figure 1. Some key organs from cowpea: A) flower; B) green pods and leaves; C) display of seed variety from different cultivars



Source: Courtesy Carl Davies, CSIRO and Jeff Ehlers, University of California.

1.2. Production

8. Cowpeas are cultivated predominantly in Africa (Table 1) and are grown for food, fodder and green manure. Cowpea production has expanded in the world over the past decades (Figure 2). In 2016, over 87% of the crop was produced in Africa (Table 1). In South America, Brazil showed a recent increase in cowpea cultivation, placing the country in third place in terms of global area and production. According to FAOSTAT (2018) and the Brazilian National Supply Company (CONAB, 2018), the ten top producers of dry cowpeas in 2016 were Nigeria (3 028 thousand tonnes (kt)), Niger (1 987 kt), Brazil (713 kt), Burkina Faso (603 kt), Cameroon (191 kt), the United Republic of Tanzania (187 kt), Sudan (165 kt), Kenya (147 kt), Mali (146 kt), and then Myanmar (113 kt) from the Asia region.

Table 1.	Global and	regional	production	of cowpea	in 2016
----------	------------	----------	------------	-----------	---------

Region	Production (dry, thousand tonnes)
Africa	6 740
Americas	794*
Asia	143
Europe	28
Oceania	0
World	7 704*

Sources: FAOSTAT (2018). Aggregate may include official, semi-official, estimated or calculated data. * FAOSTAT (2018) with addition of Brazil production data, 713 kt in 2016/17 reported by the National Supply Company CONAB (2018).





(dry, thousand tonnes)

Note: This figure highlights the increasing trend in cowpea's world production; the amounts for recent years, however, might be underestimated (e.g. Brazil data missing from the totals).

Source: FAOSTAT (2018). Aggregate may include official, semi-official, estimated or calculated data.

9. Cowpea is the most economically important indigenous African legume crop (Langyintuo et al., 2003). The majority of cowpea exports and imports occur within Africa for human consumption. It is actively traded from West to Central Africa because of the comparative advantage that drier areas of West Africa have in growing cowpea. Niger, Burkina Faso, Benin, Mali, Cameroon, Chad, and Senegal are net exporters; Nigeria, Ghana, Togo, Côte d'Ivoire, Gabon, and Mauritania are net importers (Langyintuo et al., 2003). Since 2008, Brazil has exported the brown eyed white commercial type to countries such as India, Israel, Pakistan, Turkey, the United Arab Emirates, Singapore, Indonesia, Nepal, Viet Nam, Portugal, and Italy (Aguiar, 2016; Freire Filho et al., 2017).

1.3. Uses

10. For human consumption, cowpea is mainly grown for grain (dry and fresh) and sometimes for fresh pods in West Africa, India, and South America, while also grown for leaves in East Africa. It is an underused legume crop with a high potential for food and nutritional security in South Africa and produced for grain, immature green pods and fresh leaves due to its nutritional composition (Gerrano et al., 2015a; Gerrano et al., 2017a). Cowpea can be used to produce a large range of dishes and snacks (Uzogara and Ofuya, 1992; Asif et al., 2013) (Table 2).

Cowpea food	Description	Uses
Akara	Fried cowpea ball	Breakfast foods and snacks
Moin-moin	Steamed cowpea paste	Lunch and dinner foods
Ewa-ibji	Boiled whole cowpea	Lunch and dinner foods
Danwake	Boiled dehulled cowpea	Lunch and dinner foods
Gbegiri	Cowpea soup	Appetizers
Adayi	Cowpea puree	Pureed baby foods
Cowpea spread	Boiled mashed cowpeas with fat and seasoning	Spread on bread and yam
Roasted cowpea	Flavoured roasted cowpea	Snack food
Cowpea bread	Local bread made with cereal flour and cowpea flour	Breakfast, lunch, and snack food
Cowpea cake	Cowpea used as ingredient in cakes and pies	Breakfast and snack food
Rice and beans jollof	Boiled rice and boiled cowpeas	Food for adults
Akidi-na-oka	Dish of maize, cowpea	Food for adults
Cowpea sorghum dish	Boiled sorghum and cowpea	Food for adult
Cowpea plantain potage	Boiled cowpea and plantain	Food for adult
Cowpea yam potage	Boiled cowpea and yam	Food for adult
Cowpea weaning food	De-hulled, boiled cowpea supplemen- ted to cereal-based infant foods	Infants, children food

Table 2. Examples of food uses of cowpea

Source: Asif et al. (2013).

11. The consumption of cowpea as a dietary staple in West Africa over millennia has produced extensive and varied culinary practices and many individual foods and dishes. Cowpea consumption in West Africa has led to a culinary practice that requires seed coat removal (also called decortication or dehulling). For example, the popular West African cowpea-based foods, such as akara and moin-moin, are decorticated (Phillips, 2012). Four popular dishes in Brazil include Baião de dois", a mix of cowpea and rice, cooked together (Figure 3A); Akara or "Acarajé", fried cowpea ball (Figure 3B); Abará, fried cowpea and shrimp ball rolled in banana leaves (Figure 3C), and "Mugunzá", a mix of cowpea, corn, and pork meat (Figure 3D). In the United States cowpeas are available to consumers as dry, canned, or frozen grain (Phillips, 2012).

12. Consumers' preferences for seed coat and eye colours vary from place to place, and the cowpea variety can also affect the food use (Table 3). For example, Ghanaian consumers pay a premium for black-eye whereas those in Cameroon discount black-eye. The most common preference for seed coat colour is white, but in some areas consumers prefer red, brown or mottled grains. Up to nine different varieties may be on sale in a single domestic market (Langyintuo et al., 2003). In Brazil, the commercial varieties include Smooth White, Rough White, Smooth Brown, Evergreen, and Crowder (Freire Filho et al., 2017).

13. Cowpea is also utilised as fodder, fertiliser and as a quick growing cover-crop and plays a particularly critical role in feeding animals during the dry season in many parts of West Africa (Uzogara and Ofuya, 1992; Singh and Tarawali, 1997). The haulms (stems) are a tradable commodity in fodder markets and the economic value of haulms has prompted cowpea breeders and livestock nutritionists to explore haulm fodder traits as additional selection and breeding criteria (Samireddypalle et al., 2017).

14. Short-duration spreading varieties are preferred for grain production and longduration spreading varieties are preferred for fodder, so IITA in collaboration with the International Livestock Research Institute (ILRI) have developed medium-maturing, semi erect, dual purpose varieties with higher grain and fodder yields and with enhanced fodder quality (Singh et al., 2003, Kristjanson et al., 2005, Samireddypalle et al., 2017). Similarly, Gerrano et al. (2015b) identified different cowpea genotypes that possess good vegetative traits and are also recommended for use as suitable parent lines when breeding for leaf or fodder production.

Cultivar	Description	Food Use
Black-eye variety	White seed coat and black hilum with tight-fitting seed coat	Boiled; moin-moin and akara after dehulling for paste production
Brown variety e.g. Ife brown	Brown seed coat and white hilum	Combination dishes with cereals, tubers, plantains and other legumes; not suitable for akara and moin- moin because of the brown colouration
White variety	White seed coat and white hilum	Paste products, e.g. moin-moin and akara

Table 3.	Cowpea	cultivars	in	Nigerian	markets
----------	--------	-----------	----	----------	---------

Source: Adapted from Uzogara and Ofuya (1992).



Figure 3. Examples of Brazilian (A-D) and Nigerian (E-H) cowpea dishes

- Notes: F Fried cowpea dough (called 'Akara' in Igbo and Yoruba, 'Kosei' in Hausa) in a bread roll.
 G 'Moi Moi', called cowpea or bean pudding in English, 'Olele' in Yoruba, 'Alele' in Hausa.
 H Bean (cowpea) soup, called 'Mian Wake' in Hausa, 'Gbegiri' in Yoruba.
- Sources: A to D Courtesy Maurisrael de Moura Rocha, Embrapa. E Courtesy Mohammed Ishiyaku, IAR, Zaria. F to H Courtesy Umaru Abu, AATF.

1.4. Processing

15. Processing of cowpeas and legumes in general is essential to make them nutritious, nontoxic, palatable, and acceptable. Cowpea is utilised either whole or decorticated or dehulled. It is decorticated by soaking in water (at room temperature) for about 30-60 min, and the seed coat removed by squeezing between the palms or by gentle abrasion using grinding stones. The seed coat is separated by subsequent filtration (Adebooye and Singh, 2007).

16. The constraints to maximum utilisation of cowpeas can be overcome by appropriate processing technology. For example, these techniques include dehulling, grinding, soaking, germination, fermentation, addition of salts, wet and dry heat treatments, cooking and roasting (Uzogara and Ofuya, 1992; Adebooye and Singh, 2007). Irradiation by gamma rays can also be used to sterilise cowpea flours and pastes but high levels of irradiation can reduce food quality (Abu et al., 2005). The most commonly used processing methods for cowpea products are presented in Figure 4.



Figure 4. Methods of processing for cowpea value-added products

Note: Shaded boxes represent end use. *Source*: Adapted from Madode et al. (2013) and Prinyawiwatkul et al. (1997). 17. Soaking cowpeas prior to cooking softens the cotyledons and reduces the cooking time by over 30% (Uzogara and Ofuya, 1992). Reduced cooking time is needed for cowpea varieties with small grain size and a rough seed coat (Nielsen, Brandt and Singh, 1993). Seed coat removal results in faster cooking times, increased digestibility, better texture and appearance (Uzogara and Ofuya, 1992; Phillips, 2012). In Nigeria and Ghana, the cooking time of cowpeas is traditionally reduced by cooking them with a naturally-occurring alkaline rock-salt known as 'kanwa' (Uzogara, Morton and Daniel, 1988).

18. Soaking and boiling of cowpeas is required to improve texture and reduce oligosaccharide levels to lessen the incidence of flatulence (Akinyele and Akinlosotu, 1991; Akpapunam and Achinewhu, 1985; Egounlety and Aworh, 2003; Madode et al., 2013; Madode et al., 2011; Onyenekwe, Njoku and Ameh, 2000; Phillips and McWatters, 1991; Prinyawiwatkul et al., 1996; Singh, 2014). Fermentation has also been used as a process to further reduce oligosaccharide levels (Akinyele and Akinlosotu, 1991; Akpapunam and Achinewhu, 1985; Madode et al., 2013; Prinyawiwatkul et al., 1996; Singh, 2014). June and Akinlosotu, 1991; Akpapunam and Achinewhu, 1985; Madode et al., 2013; Prinyawiwatkul et al., 1997; Uzogara and Ofuya, 1992; Egounlety and Aworh, 2003).

19. The eating quality of milled cowpea products, particularly their texture, depends on the flour's composition, degree of grinding fineness and relative proportions of particles with different mesh grades, and cooking conditions (Uzogara and Ofuya, 1992; Yeung et al., 2009).

1.5. Appropriate comparators for testing new varieties

20. This document suggests parameters that cowpea breeders should measure when new cowpea varieties are produced. Measurement data from the new variety should preferably be compared to those obtained from the near isogenic non-modified variety (or other existing varieties), where both have been grown and harvested under similar conditions⁴. The comparison can also be made between values obtained from other varieties described in the literature.

21. Critical components include key nutrients and anti-nutrients. Key nutrients are those components in cowpea that may have a substantial impact on the overall diet, including major constituents (proteins, fats, and carbohydrates) and minor components (vitamins and minerals). Similarly, the levels of known anti-nutrients should be considered. As part of the comparative approach, selected plant metabolites, for which characteristic levels in the species are known, can be analysed as further indicators of the absence of unintended effects of the breeding strategy on metabolism.

1.6. Traditional characteristics screened by developers

22. The majority of cowpea production occurs under low input agriculture on smallscale farms in developing countries, and under such conditions, yield is mostly below its potential for the crop (Singh, 2014). Improving cowpea yields, nutritional quality, stress tolerance or resistance to pests and diseases are key objectives for various national

⁴ For additional discussion of appropriate comparators, see the Guideline for the Conduct of Food Safety Assessment of Foods Derived from Recombinant DNA Plants CAC/GL 45/2003 of the Codex Alimentarius Commission (paragraphs 44 and 45).

and international breeding programmes⁵ (OECD, 2015). The cowpea plant is attacked by pests during every stage of its life cycle, including storage. Pests include viruses, bacteria, fungi, aphids, flower thrips, pod borers, weevils, parasitic weeds, and nematodes (Singh, 2014; IITA, Nigeria).

23. Breeders have developed varieties that are high yielding, early or medium maturing, have large seeds, altered seed coat texture/colour, enhanced cooking and nutritional aspects⁶, dual feed/fodder use, and pest resistance. Due to the demand for cultivars that are suitable for fully mechanised cultivation, the cowpea plant architecture has been targeted for improvement, primarily to obtain erect plants and insertion of pods above the leaves (Figure 5) (Rocha, Damasceno-Silva and Menezes-Júnior, 2017).

Figure 5. Modern cowpea breeding to obtain erect plants with pods inserted above the leaves



Source: Courtesy Maurisrael de Moura Rocha, Embrapa.

⁵ These include breeding programmes at the International Institute of Tropical Agriculture (IITA) in Nigeria, the USAID Bean/Cowpea Collaborative Research Support Program (CRSP), the University of California (UCR), the Texas A&M University, the Brazilian Agricultural Research Corporation (Embrapa).

⁶ e.g. biofortication for higher levels of iron and zinc (Rocha, 2015).

2. NUTRIENTS

2.1. Composition of cowpea – General points

24. Most of the nutrient composition data is based on cowpea whole grain, although there is a limited amount of data for dehulled grains, sprouted grains and leaves. Whole grains includes the seed coat which represents 6% of grain dry matter (Aremu, 1990).

25. Cowpea is morphologically variable and adapted to different environments, resulting in a wide range of local varieties (OECD, 2015). The nutritional composition of cowpea is impacted by genetic characteristics, agro-climatic conditions, biotic stresses, and postharvest management (Goncalves et al., 2016; Murdock et al., 2003; Oluwatosin, 1998; Silveira et al., 2001).

26. Cowpea is highly nutritious and has potential health benefits because of its high protein, high fibre and low glycaemic index, (Aguilera et al., 2013; Carnovale, Lugaro and Marconi, 1991; Siddhuraju and Becker, 2007; Sreerama, Sashikala and Pratape, 2012; Xiong, Yao and Li, 2013; Xu and Chang, 2012).

2.2. Constituents of cowpea

2.2.1. Proximate composition, fibre, amino acids and fatty acids

27. The proximate composition of a large number of cowpea varieties is listed in Table 4 and Table 5.

Carbohydrates and Fibres

28. Cowpea contains a high proportion of carbohydrates, representing the majority of the dry weight of the grain, leaves, and sprouts (Table 4 and Table 5). Eight sugars (simple carbohydrates) have been reported in cowpea, namely, sucrose (11-19 g/kg), glucose (4-5 g/kg), fructose (1-2 g/kg), galactose (≤ 15 g/kg), maltose (≤ 11 g/kg); and three carbohydrates considered to be anti-nutrients, stachyose (17-60 g/kg), verbascose (6-13 g/kg), and raffinose (5-10 g/kg) (Goncalves et al., 2016).

29. The crude fibre (complex carbohydrates) content of whole cowpeas ranges from 2.5 to 32% of total dry matter (Table 4). The crude fibre content decreases when the seed coat is removed.

30. The means for total, insoluble, and soluble dietary fibre of dehulled cowpeas reported by Khan et al. (2007) are 18.2%, 14.8%, and 3.3% of dry matter, respectively. Total dietary fibre includes cellulose (6%), hemi-cellulose (3.9%), lignin (2%), and pectin (1.8%) (Khan et al., 2007).

Protein

31. Cowpea provides a source of protein (Boukar, Massawe and Muranaka, 2011) with the whole grain containing levels ranging from 16 to 31% (Table 4). The seed coat contains 12% protein (Aremu, 1990). Most of the cowpea grain proteins consist of globulins with lower levels of albumins, glutelins, and prolamins (Goncalves et al., 2016; Vasconcelos et al., 2010).

32. The amino acid composition of the cowpea is rich in lysine, leucine, arginine, and other essential amino acids and can largely fulfil the essential amino acid requirements of a human diet. However, cowpeas are low in the sulphur amino acids (methionine and cysteine) compared to cereals and animal products and thus, for a balanced diet, cowpeas need to be supplemented with cereals or vegetables, meat and/or dairy products (Iqbal et al., 2006; Uzogara and Ofuya, 1992; Hussain and Basahy, 1998; FAO, 2004) (Table 6 and Table 7).

Lipids/Fatty Acids

33. The lipid content of cowpea whole grain ranges from 0.5 to 3.9% (Table 4). The lipid profile of cowpea indicates a predominance of triglycerides (41.2% of total fat), followed by phospholipids (25.1% of total fat), monoglycerides (10.6% of total fat), free fatty acids (7.9% of total fat), diglycerides (7.8% of total fat), sterols (5.5% of total fat), and hydrocarbons + sterol esters (2.6% of total fat) (Goncalves et al., 2016). With respect to fatty acids, linoleic acid and palmitic acid predominate followed by oleic acid, stearic acid, and linolenic acid (Thangadurai, 2005; Goncalves et al., 2016).

2.2.2. Minerals

34. Cowpeas are a source of the essential minerals, calcium, magnesium, potassium, iron, zinc, and phosphorus (Table 8 and Table 9). Low availability of soil phosphorus is a primary constraint to cowpea production in developing countries (Burridge et al., 2016). Levels of grain phosphorous, potassium, and manganese vary widely due to environmental conditions (Adebooye and Singh, 2007).

35. Most minerals are at higher concentrations in leaves (Gerrano et al., 2015a) and immature green pods (Gerrano, Jansen van Rensburg and Adebola, 2017b) compared to grain (Belane and Dakora, 2012; Madode et al., 2011). Some minerals are lost when the seed coats are removed (Table 8 vs. Table 9) (Mamiro et al., 2011).

2.2.3. Vitamins

36. Cowpeas are a source of thiamin and niacin, and also contain reasonable amounts of other water-soluble vitamins such as riboflavin (Table 10). Vegetative tissues including germinated grain tend to have higher levels of niacin, thiamin, and riboflavin than grain (Nnanna and Phillips, 1989; Goncalves et al., 2016). Seed coat removal results in up to a 30% loss in niacin content, while thiamin is reduced 41% by cooking (Nnanna and Phillips, 1989). Vitamin C values are higher in leaves than grains and increased by 4-38 fold after grains sprout (Devi, Kushwaha and Kumar, 2015, Goncalves et al., 2016). Cooking in alkaline solution containing kanwa (naturally-occurring rock-salt) decreases thiamin, niacin, and riboflavin levels compared to cooking without kanwa (Uzogara, Morton and Daniel, 1991). Fermentation results in a significant increase in the levels of thiamin and niacin (Akinyele and Akinlosotu, 1991).

Data source	Hussain and Basahy (1998)ª	N et (20	faia t al. 000) ^a	Rivas-Vega et al. (2006) ^b	Carvalho et al. (2012)		Devi, Kushwaha and Kumar (2015)°		Heuzé and Tran (2015) ^a		Yewande and Thomas (2015)		USDA- ARS (2016)
% dry matter	Mean	Mean	Range	Mean	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean
Ash	3.6	3.6	3.2-4.1	3.9	3.7	3.0-4.1	4	3.8-3.9	4.1	3.1-5.8	3.7	3.7-3.7	3.39
Carbohydrate*	58.8	71	68-73	74.8	40.6	30-52	66	62-68			53.6	53.4-54.7	59.6
Crude fibre				2.6	24.2	18-32	4.57	4.3-5.0	5.6	2.5-10.5	4.4	4.3-4.5	10.7 ^d
Crude Protein	23	22.7	20-26	26.1	20.3	16-25	27.7	25-31	25.2	18.2-30.4	23.4	22.8-23.9	23.9
Crude Fat	3.4	2.4	1.2-3.6	1.05	1.2	1.2-1.4	2.2	2-2.5	1.6	0.5-3.9	2	1.9-2.1	2.1
Water (% of fresh weight)	11.2	13	12-14	7.9			7.8	6.9-9.8	10.1	5.2-14.2	12.9	12.2-13.7	11.1

Table 4. Proximate and fibre composition of cowpea whole grain

(% dry matter)

* Unless otherwise indicated, carbohydrate is measured by difference. Notes:

^a Carbohydrate values include fibre.
 ^b Anthrone method used to measure carbohydrates.
 ^c Carbohydrate measured as nitrogen-free extract.
 ^d This value is for Total dietary fibre and not Crude fibre.

(% dry matter)

	Data source	Rivas-Vega et al. (2006)		Devi, k and (20	Kushwaha Kumar 015)ª	H (2	Ieuzé et al. 2015) ⁶	Yewande and Thomas (2015)		
		DecGrain	<i>Sprouts^b</i>	Spi	routs ^c	Leav	ves/aerial	DecGrain		
% dry matter		Mean	Mean	Mean Range		Mean	Range	Mean	Range	
Ash		3.75	4.23	4.2	3.9-4.5	11.3	8.1-14.4	2	2.0-2.0	
Carbohydrate*		78.9	85.9	62.3	59.7-65.2			57.9	57.8-57.9	
Crude fibre		0.8	2.12	6	5.1-6.5	24.1	11.5-35.9	1.4	1.4-1.4	
Crude Protein		25.6	29.5	30.6	28.1-33.6	18.1	13.5-24.3	21.3	20.8-21.8	
Crude Fat		1.29	1.29 1.4		2.2 2.0-2.5		2.8 1.3-4.1		1.6-1.6	
Water (% of fresh weight) 7.85 6.36		9.2	8.5-10-6	79.1	88.9-73.6	15.9	15.3-16.4			

* Unless otherwise indicated, carbohydrate is measured by difference.
^a Carbohydrate measured as nitrogen-free extract.
^b Sprouts germinated for 3 days.
^c Sprouts germinated to be ¼ - ¼ inches in length. Notes:

26 ENV/JM/MONO(2018)36

Data source	Iqbal et al. (2006)	Ade and (2)	Adebooye and Singh (2007)		Khattab, Arntfield and Nyachoti (2009)		Vasconcelos et al. (2010)		Carvalho et al. (2012) ^b		Heuzé and Tran (2015) ^b		Goncalves et al. (2016)
AMINO ACID % of total protein	Mean	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range
Alanine	4.2			4.6	4.6-4.5			4.8	4.5-5.0	4.2	3.4-5.1	4.6	4.2-4.5
Arginine	7.5			7.2	6.7-7.7	7.6	6.4-9.9	7.6	7.0-8.5	6.7	5.0-8.7	7	6.8-10.8
Aspartic acid	10.8			11.3	11-11.4			10.8	6.0-11.5	10.4	9.2-12.7	12.2	11-13
Cysteine	0.5			0.3	0.3-0.3					1.1	0.6-1.4	1.1	0.6-2.4
Glutamic acid	17.2			18.3	18-18.5			17.8	8.5-18.6	15.8	14.1-18.7	19.1	17-19
Glycine	3.8			4.3	4.1-4.5			4.1	3.2-4.3	3.9	3.1-4.8	4.2	4.1-4.4
Histidine	3.1	3.5	3.4-3.6	3.1	3.1-3.2	3.8	2.0-4.5	3.7	2.2-4.0	3.1	2.4-4.1	3.1	2.7-3.4
Isoleucine	4.5	4.8	4.7-4.9	3.8	3.8-3.8	4.4	3.8-5.4	3.8	3.0-4.7	4	2.8-5.2	4.1	3.9-4.5
Leucine	7.7	8.5	8.3-8.7	7.7	7.7-7.7	7.3	5.7-8.2	8.3	7.9-9.8	7.4	5.8-11.3	7.7	7.5-7.8
Lysine	7.5	7.2	7.1-7.2	5.8	5.7-5.9	6.1	3.9-8.1	8.0	7.6-8.3	6.5	5.2-7.1	6.8	3.5-7.9
Methionine	2.2	1.6	1.5-1.6	1.8	1.5-2.1			1.7	1.6-1.8	1.4	0.9-1.6	1.4	1.1-3.5
Phenylalanine	7.5	5.9	5.8-6.0	5.6	5.5-5.8			10.3	9.9-10.6	5.5	4.4-6.4	5.9	
Proline	4			5.7	5.6-5.9			8.1	7.6-8.9	4.6	3.8-5.7	4.5	3.1-6.2
Serine	3			5.5	5.4-5.6			5.2	4.5-5.8	4.9	3.8-5.6	5.1	4.0-5.2
Threonine	3.8	3.7		4.1	4.0-4.1	4.4	3.2-5.9	4.0	4.0-4.1	3.8	3.0-5.3	3.8	3.4-4.0
Tryptophan	0.7			1.1	1.0-1.1			1.3	1.1-1.5	1.1	0.9-1.3	1.2	1.1-1.3
Tyrosine	3			3.5	2.9-4.0					3	2.6-3.6	3.2	3.4-4.5
Valine	5	5.8	5.7-5.9	4.9	4.7-5.1	4.7	4.0-6.3	4.6	3.6-5.9	4.7	3.4-5.5	4.8	4.5-6.2

Table 6. Amino acid composition of cowpea whole grain

(0/ of total protain)^a

Notes: ^a Total protein was chosen instead of dry weight because protein content is influenced by environmental factors and between seasons.

^b Cysteine values included in methionine data. Tyrosine values included in phenylalanine data.

^c Recalculated from g/100 g edible portions of grain.

	Data source	Iqbal et al.	Ade	ebooye Singh	H e	euzé t al.	Goncalves et al.
		(2006)	(2	2007)	(2	015)	(2016)
		DecGrain	Dec	cGrain	Leave	es/aerial	Leaves
AMINO ACID % of total protein		Mean	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Range
Alanine		4.2			4.6		5.8-9.8
Arginine		7.5					16.1-17.3
Aspartic acid		10.8					17.0-26.7
Cysteine		0.5			0.9	0.9-0.9	1.0-2.9
Glutamic acid		17.2					24.3-45.3
Glycine		3.8			4.8		8.5-12.6
Histidine		3.1	3.2	3.2	1.8		6.6-8.6
Isoleucine		4.5	4.2	4.1-4.2	4.3		9.8-11.1
Leucine		7.7	8.2	7.9-8.4	7.4		17.9-19.6
Lysine		7.5	7	6.9-7.0	3.3	3-3.5	10.3-16.3
Methionine		2.2	1.4	1.3-1.5	1.4	1-1.8	2.9-4.5
Phenylalanine		7.5	5.7	5.6-5.7	4.6		12.6-14.4
Proline		4					10.4-15.9
Serine		3					11.4-11.6
Threonine		3.8	3.4	3.2-3.5	4	3.4-4.6	7.8-10.8
Tryptophan		0.7			1.3	1.3-1.4	2.4-4.1
Tyrosine		3			3.2		6.5-9.3
Valine		5	5.5		5.3		11.5-12.8

Table 7. Amino acid composition of cowpea decorticated grain (DecGrain), leaves, and aerial parts (% of total protein)^a

Note: ^a Total protein was chosen instead of dry weight because protein content is influenced by environmental factors and between seasons.

28 | ENV/JM/MONO(2018)36

Data source	Akinyele and Akin-losotu (1991)	Bouka and	ar, Massawe Muranaka (2011)	Belane and Dakora (2012)		Carvalho et al. (2012)		Heuzé and Tran (2015) ^a		USDA-ARS (2016) ^a
MINERAL	Mean	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean
		<u>.</u>		M	acro-minerals	s (mg/g dry	matter)			
Calcium	0.446	0.826	0.31-1.395	0.6	0.37-1.13	0.37	0.29-0.51	1.1	0.3-2.7	0.95
Phosphorus		5.06	3.45-6.73	4.7	3.8-4.7			4.2	2.1-5.4	4.92
Potassium	12.36	14.89	11.40-18.45	13.3	11.4-16.4	11.07	9.57-12.51	15	12.8-21.5	15.44
Magnesium	0.905	1.92	1.52-2.50	1.7	1.3-2.4	1.46	1.30-1.69	2.2	1.6-2.8	3.74
				Mic	ro-minerals (1	mg/100 g dr	ry matter)			
Copper				0.6	0.5-0.8	2.1	2.0-2.2	0.9	0.6-1.4	1.2
Iron	16.9	5.3	3.4-8.0	6.1	4.8-9.7	6.9	6.0-8.1	42.2	9.6-135.6	11.2
Manganese				3.3	2.1-4.3	2	1.7-2.9	2	1.4-3.2	1.7
Sodium						12.5	8.4-17.7	10	10-20	65
Zinc	4.5	3.8	2.2-5.8	4.3	3.3-6.5	3.3	2.7-4.4	3.8	2.4-4.6	6.9

Table 8. Levels of minerals in cowpea whole grain

Note: ^a Recalculated from wet weight data where the water content was 11.05 g/100 g wet weight.

Data source	Akinyele and Akinlosotu (1991)	Iqbal et al. (2006)	Adebooye and Singh (2007)		Belane and Dakora (2012)		Heuzé et al. (2015)	
	DecGrain	DecGrain	De	cGrain		Leaves	Leaves/aerial part	
MINERAL	Mean	Mean	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range
			Macro	o-minerals (m	g/g dry r	natter)		
Calcium	0.43	1.76	7.64	7.53-7.75	24.5	15.20-46.20	12.5	6.8-20.6
Phosphorus		3.03			4	2.30-6.10	2.4	1.1-5.2
Potassium	11.31	12.8	7.4	6.90-7.87	21.6	9.30-35.60	19.1	10.9-31.6
Magnesium	0.86	0.05	3.46	3.02-3.90	5.6	4.30-8.40	3.1	1.9-5.0
			Micro-r	ninerals (mg/	100 g dry	v matter)		
Copper		9.7	0.95	0.9-1.0	1.3	0.9-2.2	3.0	
Iron	11.5	2.6	4.6	4.4-4.8	38	17-216	169	
Manganese		1.7	1.5	1.1-1.9	96	37-204		
Sodium		102						
Zinc	4.3	5.1	9	7.4-9.8	8.3	3.8-22.3	4.6	

Table 9. Levels of minerals in cowpea decorticated grain (DecGrain) and leaves

Table 10. Vitamin levels in cowpea whole grain

(mg/100 g dry matter)

Data source	Elias, and C (1	Bressani Colindre 964)	Uzogara, Morton and Daniel (1991)	Goncalves et al. (2016)	USDA-ARS (2016) ^a
VITAMIN mg/100 g dry matter	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean
Vitamin A				0.07	0.02
Vitamin B1 (thiamin)	0.74	0.41-0.99	0.77	0.2-1.7	0.76
Vitamin B2 (riboflavin)	0.42	0.29-0.76	0.25	0.1-0.3	0.19
Vitamin B3 (niacin)	2.81	2.51-3.23	3.45	0.7-4.0	3.14
Vitamin B5 (panthothenic acid)				1.7-2.2	
Vitamin B6 (pyridoxine)				0.2-0.4	0.41
Vitamin B7 (biotin)				0.02-0.03	
Vitamin B9 (folic acid)				0.1-0.4	
Vitamin B12 (cobalamin)				Trace	0
Vitamin C					1.69
Vitamin D (D2+D3)					0
Vitamin E				2-20	

Note: ^a Recalculated from wet weight data where the water content was 11.05 g/100 g wet weight.

3. ANTI-NUTRIENTS AND OTHER CONSTITUENTS

3.1. Anti-nutrients

37. Cowpeas contain some constituents that have anti-nutritional effects. These include oligosaccharides, phytic acid, polyphenols, protease inhibitors, and lectins.

3.1.1. Oligosaccharides

38. For some humans, flatulence is a constraint to the consumption of cowpeas and other legumes. This response to legumes, which may vary according to gender, age, composition of colonic microflora, and other factors, is attributed mainly to oligosaccharides that include stachyose, raffinose, and verbascose. These oligosaccharides escape breakdown and absorption in the stomach and small intestine and are fermented by microorganisms present in the colon resulting in the production of flatus and other attendant discomfort (Onyenekwe, Njoku and Ameh, 2000; Phillips and Abbey, 1989). The concentration of oligosaccharides in cowpeas varies between varieties (Table 11).

39. Dehulling, soaking, germination, and cooking can reduce oligosaccharide content (Aguilera et al., 2013; Akinyele and Akinlosotu, 1991; Akpapunam and Achinewhu, 1985; Egounlety and Aworh, 2003; Goncalves et al., 2016; Onyenekwe, Njoku and Ameh, 2000; Phillips, 2012; Singh, 2014; Somiari and Balogh, 1993; Uzogara and Ofuya, 1992).

3.1.2. Phytic Acid

40. In legumes, the major portion of the phosphorus is present in the form of phytic acid (Reddy, Sathe and Salunkhe, 1982). Phytic acid can reduce the bioavailability of minerals and the digestibilities of protein and starch by inhibiting proteases and amylases (Goncalves et al., 2016; Thompson and Yoon, 1984; Reddy, Sathe and Salunkhe, 1982). Phytic acid levels vary between varieties (Table 12) and may be altered with drying, storage, dehulling, soaking, germination, fermentation, cooking or roasting (Goncalves et al., 2016; Egounlety and Aworh, 2003; Adebooye and Singh, 2007). For example, phytic acid decreased 4 to 16 fold in sprouted grains (Devi, Kushwaha and Kumar, 2015).

3.1.3. Polyphenols

41. Polyphenols are included as anti-nutrients as they play a role in the reduction of protein and starch digestibilities (Thompson and Yoon, 1984), and range in concentration among cowpea varieties (Table 12). Significant genetic variability was found for total flavonoid content and antioxidant activity in cowpea grains (Nassourou et al., 2016).

42. Polyphenols are mainly present in the seed coat. Cultivars with a coloured seed coat contain more polyphenols than white-seeded cultivars which have no detectable tannin, a polyphenol (Kachare, Chavan and Kadam, 1988). Cooking and dehulling reduces total phenolic content (Adebooye and Singh, 2007). Germinating cowpea

seedlings have slightly higher polyphenol concentrations than raw cowpea grains (Aguilera et al., 2013).

3.1.4. Protease Inhibitors and Lectins

43. Protease inhibitors and lectins are heat labile and inactivated by cooking (Boukar et al., 2015) but are important to the plant as they have a role in protecting the plant from certain pests and diseases (Bell et al., 2001; Xu et al., 1996; Zhu et al., 1994; Machuka et al., 2000; Marconi, Ruggeri and Carnovale, 1997). Trypsin inhibitors are regarded as one of the most important anti-nutritional factors in cowpeas (Kochhar, Walker and Pike, 1988), and their levels vary considerably across cowpea varieties (Table 13). Germinating cowpea seedlings had reduced trypsin inhibitors, but similar levels of chymotrypsin inhibitors compared to raw cowpea grains (Aguilera et al., 2013; Devi, Kushwaha and Kumar, 2015).

44. Lectins are found in most plants and are glycoproteins that selectively and reversibly bind carbohydrates, resulting in reduced nutrient absorption (Zhang et al., 2009). Lectin levels also vary widely among cowpea varieties (Table 13).

3.2. Allergens

45. Allergic reactions to legumes, including peanuts and soybeans, are relatively common (Verma et al., 2013), but are rare for cowpea. However, Rao et al. (2000) reported that serum from six individual patients that were allergic to cowpea identified 41 kDa and 55 kDa proteins to be the major allergens of cowpea.

32 | ENV/JM/MONO(2018)36

Data source	Akpa and M (19	ounam Onigbinde arkakis and Akinyele 79) (1983)		Phillips Akiny and Abbey and Akin (1989) (199		nyele tinlosotu 991)	ele Somiari osotu and Balogh .) (1993)		Muranaka et al. (2016)					
	Gı	rain	Gr	ain	Dec	Grain	G	rain	Grain	DecGrain	Gı	rain	G	rain
mg/g dry weight	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Mean	Mean	Range	Mean	Range
Raffinose	12	11-12	26	13-42	17.8	5.8-33.9	3.8	2.9-4.7	20	8.5	25	22-28	3.4	1.7-4.5
Stachyose	34	29-41	33	12-50	24	8.9-37.5	20	17-22	36	30	42	33-48	31	24-43
Verbascose	9	6-10					5	3.8-6.0	40	9.5				

Table 11. Oligosaccharide content in cowpea whole grain and decorticated grain (DecGrain)

(mg/g dry weight)

Table 12. Phytic acid and polyphenol composition in cowpea whole grain, decorticated grain (DecGrain) and sprouts

(mg/g dry weight)

Data source	Preet and Punia e (2000)		Ma et (20	dode al. 011)	Afiukwa Devi, et al. and (2012) (Afiukwa Devi, Kus et al. and Ku (2012) (201		Devi, Kushwaha and Kumar (2015)		Muranaka et al. (2016)	
	Gı	rain	Gi	rain	Dec	Grain	Grain		Spr	outs	Gra	nins
mg/g dry weight	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range
Phytic acid	9.1	8.2-9.5	3.3	0.8-5.0	3.1	2.6-3.9	3.4	3.1-3.8	0.46	0.2 0.7	28.3	22-37
Polyphenols	8.5	7.8-9.3	5.4	0.7-9.1							4.3	0.1-49

	Data source	Marconi, Ng and Carnovale (1993) ^{ac}		Carvalho et al. (2012) ^{bc}		Afiukwa et al. (2012) ^{ad}	
		Grain		Grain		DecGrain	
	Unitse	Mean	Range	Mean	Range	Mean	Range
Trypsin Inhibitor	TIU/mg	19	9-47	2.8	2.2-4.2	21	15-28
Chymotrypsin Inhibitor	CIU/mg	18	7-56	2.9	2.3-3.8		
Haemagglutination Activity	HU	286	13-1173	220	40-640	64	5-83

Table 13. Protease inhibitor activity (trypsin and chymotrypsin inhibitors) and lectin (measured by haemagglutination activity) in dry cowpea grain and decorticated cowpea grain (DecGrain)

Notes: ^a Trypsin and chymotrypsin inhibitor expressed as units/mg flour

^b Trypsin and chymotrypsin inhibitor expressed as units/mg protein

^c Haemagglutination activity expressed as the reciprocal of the highest dilution (g/mL) resulting in positive agglutination

^d Haemagglutination activity expressed as activity per g of flour (as per Liener and Hill, 1953)

^e TIU = trypsin inhibitor units; CIU = chymotrypsin inhibitor units; HU = haemagglutination units

4. SUGGESTED CONSTITUENTS TO BE ANALYSED RELATED TO FOOD USE

4.1. Key products consumed by humans

46. Cowpea is a staple food and provides a major source of protein and very likely other nutrients to many people in Africa and elsewhere. Typically, cowpea is consumed after having been soaked in water and cooked. Cowpeas are also consumed as roasted dried grain, flour, seedlings, leaves, and green pods.

4.2. Suggested analysis for food use of new varieties

47. Cowpea can provide protein, carbohydrates, vitamins, and dietary fibre. Cowpeas also contain anti-nutrients such as lectins, oligosaccharides, phytic acid, and trypsin inhibitor. These constituents are recommended for analysis of new cowpea varieties (Table 14) for food use.

Constituent	Grain
Proximates*	Х
Amino acids	Х
Fibre	Х
Niacin	Х
Riboflavin	Х
Thiamin	Х
Lectins	Х
Raffinose	Х
Stachyose	Х
Phytic acid	Х
Trypsin inhibitor	Х

Table 14. Suggested nutritional and compositional parameters to be analysed in cowpea for food use

* Proximates are Crude protein, Total lipid (fat), Ash, Carbohydrate (by difference) and Moisture.

5. SUGGESTED CONSTITUENTS TO BE ANALYSED RELATED TO FEED USE

5.1. Key products consumed by animals

48. The majority of cowpea grain is used for human consumption. Plant parts not used by humans are often used as fertiliser, grazed by livestock or harvested for fodder.

5.2. Suggested analysis for feed use of new varieties

49. Cowpea is an important animal feed that is able to provide good levels of protein, carbohydrates, vitamins, and minerals for a range of animal species and these constituents are suggested for analyses for feed use (Table 15). A number of anti-nutrients are also relevant for feed use. An anti-nutrient effect is not an intrinsic property of a compound, but also depends on the physiology of the ingesting animal. For example, trypsin inhibitors do not exert any anti-nutrient effects on ruminants as they are degraded in the rumen (Akande and Fabiyi, 2010).

Constituent	Grains	Leaves
Amino acids	Х	
Neutral Detergent Fibre (NDF)	Х	Х
Acid Detergent Fibre (ADF)	Х	Х
Lectins	Х	
Trypsin Inhibitor	Х	
Phytic acid	Х	
Calcium	Х	Х
Proximates*	Х	Х

 Table 15. Suggested nutritional and compositional parameters to be analysed in cowpea for feed use

* Proximates are Crude protein, Total lipid (fat), Ash, Carbohydrate (by difference) and Moisture.

6. REFERENCES

- Abu J.O., K. Muller, K.G. Duodu and A. Minnaar (2005), "Functional properties of cowpea (Vigna unguiculata L. Walp) flours and pastes as affected by gamma-irradiation", Food Chemistry, Vol. 93, pp. 103-111.
- Adebooye O.C. and V. Singh (2007), "Effect of cooking on the profile of phenolics, tannins, phytate, amino acid, fatty acid and mineral nutrients of whole-grain and decorticated vegetable cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* L. Walp)", *Journal of Food Quality*, Vol. 30, pp. 1101-1120. [http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1745-4557.2007.00155.x/epdf]
- Afiukwa C.A. et al. (2012), "Characterization of cowpea cultivars for variations in seed contents of some antinutritional factors (ANFs)", *Continental Journal of Food Science and Technology*, Vol. 6, pp. 25-34. [http://www.cabi.org/cabdirect/FullTextPDF/2012/20123407711.pdf]
- Aguiar P.M.R. (2016), "O nosso feijão-caupi no mundo", Congresso Nacional de Feijão-caupi. Feijão-caupi: avanços e desafios tecnológicos e de mercados: resumos. Sorriso, MT, 2016. – Brasília, DF: Embrapa, pp. 262-263.
- Aguilera Y. et al. (2013), "Changes in Nonnutritional Factors and Antioxidant Activity during Germination of Nonconventional Legumes", *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, Vol. 61, pp. 8120-8125. [http://pubs.acs.org/doi/pdf/10.1021/jf4022652]
- Akande K.E. and E.F. Fabiyi (2010), "Effect of processing methods on some antinutritional factors in legume seeds for poultry feeding", *International Journal of Poultry Science*, Vol. 9, pp. 996-1001.
- Akinyele I.O. and A. Akinlosotu (1991), "Effect of Soaking, Dehulling and Fermentation on the Oligosaccharides and Nutrient Content of Cowpeas (*Vigna unguiculata*)", *Food Chemistry*, Vol. 41, pp. 43-53. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/030881469190130G/pdf?md5=a0b6ac6a100e4acf26 f75f2d5039a097&pid=1-s2.0-030881469190130G-main.pdf]
- Akpapunam M.A. and S.C. Achinewhu (1985), "Effects of Cooking, Germination and Fermentation on the Chemical-Composition of Nigerian Cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata*)", *Qualitas Plantarum-Plant Foods for Human Nutrition*, Vol. 35, pp. 353-358. https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007%2FBF01091780.pdf]
- Akpapunam M.A. and P. Markakis (1979), "Oligosaccharides of 13 American Cultivars of Cowpeas (Vigna sinensis)", Journal of Food Science, Vol. 44, pp. 1317-1319. [http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1365-2621.1979.tb06428.x/epdf]
- Aremu C.Y. (1990), "Proximate and amino-acid-composition of cowpea (Vigna unguiculata, Walp) proteinconcentrate prepared by isoelectric point precipitation", Food Chemistry, Vol. 37, pp. 61-68. [http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/0308814690900456/pdf?md5=079b319a1346fef268 dee5b0ccf323a2&pid=1-s2.0-0308814690900456-main.pdf]
- Asif M., L.W. Rooney, R. Ali and M.N. Riaz (2013), "Application and Opportunities of Pulses in Food System: A Review", *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, Vol. 53, pp. 1168-1179. [http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/0308814690900456/pdf?md5=079b319a1346fef268 dee5b0ccf323a2&pid=1-s2.0-0308814690900456-main.pdf]
- Belane A.K. and F.D. Dakora (2012), "Elevated concentrations of dietarily-important trace elements and macronutrients in edible leaves and grain of 27 cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* L. Walp.) genotypes:

implications for human nutrition and health", *Food and Nutrition Sciences*, Vol. 3, pp. 377-386. [http://file.scirp.org/pdf/FNS20120300013_33040138.pdf]

- Bell H.A. et al. (2001), "Effect of dietary cowpea trypsin inhibitor (CpTI) on the growth and development of the tomato moth *Lacanobia oleracea* (Lepidoptera : Noctuidae) and on the success of the gregarious ectoparasitoid *Eulophus pennicornis* (Hymenoptera : Eulophidae)", *Pest Management Science*, Vol. 57, pp. 57-65. [http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/1526-4998(200101)57:1%3C57::AID-PS273%3E3.0.CO;2-4/epdf]
- Boukar O. et al. (2015), "Cowpea". In: De Ron AM, ed. Grain Legumes. New York, NY: Springer New York, pp. 219-250. [https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007%2F978-1-4939-2797-5_7.pdf]
- Boukar O., F. Massawe and S. Muranaka (2011), "Evaluation of cowpea germplasm lines for protein and mineral concentrations in grains", *Plant Genetic Resources-Characterization and Utilization*, Vol. 9, pp. 515-522. [https://www.cambridge.org/core/services/aop-cambridgecore/content/view/0F959F3C28CCAA3166AEFBA2F057FD7F/S1479262111000815a.pdf/evaluatio n of cowpea germplasm lines for protein and mineral concentrations in grains.pdf]
- Burridge J., CN. Jochua, A. Bucksch and J.P. Lynch (2016), "Legume shovelomics: High-Throughput phenotyping of common bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.) and cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* subsp. *unguiculata*) root architecture in the field", *Field Crops Research*, Vol. 192, pp. 21-32.
- Carnovale E., E. Lugaro and E. Marconi (1991), "Protein-quality and antinutritional factors in wild and cultivated species of vigna spp.", Plant Foods for Human Nutrition, Vol. 41, pp. 11-20. [https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007%2FBF02196377.pdf]
- Carvalho A.F.U. et al. (2012), "Nutritional ranking of 30 Brazilian genotypes of cowpeas including determination of antioxidant capacity and vitamins", *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis*, Vol. 26, pp. 81-88.
- Codex Alimentarius Commission (2003; Annexes II and III adopted in 2008), *Guideline for the Conduct of* Food Safety Assessment of Foods Derived from Recombinant DNA Plants -CAC/GL 45/2003, available online at http://www.fao.org/fao-who-codexalimentarius/standards/en/.
- CONAB (2018), Observatório Agrícola Acompanhamento da safra brasileira de grãos, Vol. 5 -SAFRA 2017/18 - No. 6 -Sexto levantamento Março 2018, Companhia Nacional de Abastecimento, Brasília, [http://www.conab.gov.br/OlalaCMS/uploads/arquivos/18_03_13_14_15_33_grao_marco_2018.pdf] (accessed 21 March 2018).
- Devi C.B., A. Kushwaha and A. Kumar (2015), "Sprouting characteristics and associated changes in nutritional composition of cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata*)", *Journal of Food Science and Technology*, Vol. 52, pp. 6821-6827. [https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007%2Fs13197-015-1832-1.pdf]
- Egounlety M. and O.C. Aworh (2003), "Effect of soaking, dehulling, cooking and fermentation with *Rhizopus* oligosporus on the oligosaccharides, trypsin inhibitor, phytic acid and tannins of soybean (*Glycine* max Merr.), cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* L. Walp) and groundbean (*Macrotyloma geocarpa* Harms)", Journal of Food Engineering, Vol. 56, pp. 249-254. [http://ac.els-cdn.com/S0260877402002625/1-s2.0-S0260877402002625-main.pdf?_tid=857cba9a-7103-11e7-a470-00000aab0f6b&acdnat=1500964739_1dc7724201ff665a43cc745a67048405]
- Elias L.G., R. Bressani and R. Colindre (1964), "Nutritive Value of 8 Varieties of Cowpea (Vigna sinensis)", Journal of Food Science, Vol. 29, pp. 118-and. [http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1365-2621.1964.tb01705.x/epdf]
- Fang J., C.-C.T. Chao, P.A. Roberts and J.D. Ehlers (2007), "Genetic diversity of cowpea [Vigna unguiculata (L.) Walp.] in four West African and USA breeding programs as determined by AFLP analysis", Genetic Resources and Crop Evolution, Vol. 54, pp. 1197-1209. [https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007%2Fs10722-006-9101-9.pdf]
- FAO (2004), Cowpea: Post-Harvest Operations, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome. [http://www.fao.org/3/a-au994e.pdf]

- FAOSTAT (2018), FAO Statistics online database, "Production Crops Production quantity Cow peas, dry - 2016", Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Statistics Division, Rome, http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/ (accessed 27 March 2018).
- FAO/WHO (2000), Safety Aspects of Genetically Modified Foods of Plant Origin, Report of a Joint FAO/WHO Expert Consultation on Foods Derived from Biotechnology, Geneva, 29 May-2 June 2000, Food and Agriculture Organization, Rome, http://www.fao.org/fileadmin/templates/agns/pdf/topics/ec_june2000_en.pdf.
- FAO/WHO (1996), Joint FAO/WHO Expert Consultation on Biotechnology and Food Safety, Rome, Italy, 20 Sept.-4 Oct. 1996, Food and Agriculture Organisation, Rome, ftp://ftp.fao.org/es/esn/food/biotechnology.pdf.
- Farinu G.O. and G. Ingrao (1991), "Gross composition, amino-acid, phytic acid and trace-element contents of 13 cowpea cultivars and their nutritional significance", *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, Vol. 55, pp. 401-410. [http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/jsfa.2740550308/epdf]
- Freire Filho F.R., V.Q. Ribeiro, J.E.F. Rodrigues and P.F.M.J. Vieira (2017), "A cultura: aspectos sócioeconômicos", In: Vale JC, Bertini C, Borém A. *Feijão-caupi: do plantio à colheita*. Editora UFV, Viçosa, pp. 9-34.
- Gerrano A.S., P.O. Adebola, W.S. Jansen van Rensburg, and S.L. Venter (2015a), "Genetic Variability and Heritability Estimates of Nutritional Composition in the Leaves of Selected Cowpea Genotypes [Vigna unguiculata (L.) Walp.]", HortScience, Vol. 50(10), pp. 1435-1440, ISI, IF=0.902
- Gerrano A.S., P.O. Adebola, W.S. van Rensburg and S.M. Laurie (2015b), "Genetic Variability in Cowpea [Vigna unguiculata (L.) Walp.] Genotypes", South African Journal of Soil and Plant, Vol. 32(3), pp. 165-174.
- Gerrano A.S., W.S. Jansen van Rensburg and P.O. Adebola (2017a), "Preliminary Evaluation of Seed and Germination Traits in Cowpea [*Vigna unguiculata* (L.) Walp.] Genotypes", *South African Journal of Plant and Soil*, Vol. 34(5), pp. 399-402, DOI: 10.1080/02571862.2017.1317849.
- Gerrano A.S., W.S. Jansen van Rensburg and P.O.Adebola (2017b), "Nutritional composition of immature pods in selected cowpea [*Vigna unguiculata* (L.) Walp.] genotypes in South Africa", *Australian Journal of Crop Science*, Vol. 11 (02), pp. 134-141, doi: 10.21475/ajcs.17.11.02.p72.
- Goncalves A. et al. (2016), "Cowpea (Vigna unguiculata L. Walp), a renewed multipurpose crop for a more sustainable agri-food system: nutritional advantages and constraints", Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture, Vol. 96, pp. 2941-2951.
- Gwathmey C.O., A.E. Hall and M.A. Madore (1992), "Adaptive attributes of cowpea genotypes with delayed monocarpic leaf senescence", *Crop Science*, Vol. 32, pp. 765-772.
- Heuzé V. and G. Tran (2015), "Cowpea (Vigna unguiculata) seeds", available online at Feedipedia: A Programme by INRA, CIRAD, AFZ and FAO, http://www.feedipedia.org/node/232, last update on May 11, 2015 (accessed 2 June 2017).
- Heuzé V. et al. (2015), "Cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata*) forage", available online at *Feedipedia*: A Programme by INRA, CIRAD, AFZ and FAO, http://www.feedipedia.org/node/233, last update on October 20, 2015 (accessed 2 June 2017).
- Hollinger, F. and Staatz, J.M. (Eds.) (2015), Agricultural growth in West Africa. Market and Policy Drivers, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations and African Development Bank, FAO, Rome.
- Hussain M.A. and A.Y. Basahy (1998), "Nutrient-composition and amino acid pattern of cowpea (Vigna unguiculata (L.) Walp, Fabaceae) grown in the Gizan area of Saudi Arabia", International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition, Vol. 49, pp. 117-124. [http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.3109/09637489809089391]

- Iqbal A., I.A. Khalil, N. Ateeq and M.S. Khan (2006), "Nutritional quality of important food legumes", Food Chemistry, Vol. 97, pp. 331-335.
- Kachare D.P., J.K. Chavan and S.S. Kadam (1988), "Nutritional Quality of some Improved Cultivars of Cowpea", *Plant Foods for Human Nutrition*, Vol. 38, pp. 155-162. [https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007%2FBF01091720.pdf]
- Khan A.R. et al. (2007), "Dietary fiber profile of food legumes", Sarhad Journal of Agriculture, Vol. 23, pp. 763-766. https://www.aup.edu.pk/sj_pdf/DIETARY%20FIBER%20PROFILE%20OF%20FOOD%20LEGUM ES.pdf]
- Khattab R.Y., S.D. Arntfield and C.M. Nyachoti (2009), "Nutritional quality of legume seeds as affected by some physical treatments, Part 1: Protein quality evaluation", *Lwt-Food Science and Technology*, Vol. 42, pp. 1107-1112.
- Kochhar N., A.F. Walker and D.J. Pike (1988), "Effect of Variety on Protein-Content, Amino-Acid Composition and Trypsin-Inhibitor Activity of Cowpeas", *Food Chemistry*, Vol. 29, pp. 65-78.
- Kristjanson, P. et al. (2001), Genetically Improved Dual-purpose Cowpea: Assessment of Adoption and Impact in the Dry Savanna Region of West Africa. *ILRI Impact Assessment Series 9*, International Livestock Research Institute, Nairobi, Kenya.
- Kristjanson P. et al. (2005), "Farmers' perceptions of benefits and factors affecting the adoption of improved dual-purpose cowpea in the dry savannas of Nigeria", *Agricultural Economics*, Vol. 32, pp. 195-210. [https://cgspace.cgiar.org/bitstream/handle/10568/738/Farmers%27%20perceptions.pdf?sequence=2 &isAllowed=y]
- Langyintuo A.S. et al. (2003), "Cowpea supply and demand in West and Central Africa", *Field Crops Research*, Vol. 82, pp. 215-231. [http://www.tropicalsoybean.com/sites/default/files/Cowpea%20Supply%20And%20Demand%20In%20West%20And%20Central%20Africa_Langyintuo,%20et%20al._2003.pdf]
- Liener I.E. and E.G. Hill (1953), "The effect of heat treatment on the nutritive value and haemagglutinating activity of soybean oil meal", *Journal of Nutrition*, Vol. 49, pp. 609-619.
- Machuka J.S., O.G. Okeola, M.J. Chrispeels and L.E.N. Jackai (2000), "The African yam bean seed lectin affects the development of the cowpea weevil but does not affect the development of larvae of the legume pod borer", *Phytochemistry*, Vol. 53, pp. 667-674. [http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0031942299005749/pdfft?md5=875b3826b8a7aa1 c4466b42cd94711fc&pid=1-s2.0-S0031942299005749-main.pdf]
- Madode Y.E. et al. (2013), "Enhancing the digestibility of cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata*) by traditional processing and fermentation", *Lwt-Food Science and Technology*, Vol. 54, pp. 186-193.
- Madode Y.E. et al. (2011), "Preparation, Consumption, and Nutritional Composition of West African Cowpea Dishes", *Ecology of Food and Nutrition*, Vol. 50, pp. 115-136. [http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/03670244.2011.552371?needAccess=true]
- Maia F.M.M. et al. (2000), "Proximate composition, amino acid content and haemagglutinating and trypsininhibiting activities of some Brazilian Vigna unguiculata (L) Walp cultivars", Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture, Vol. 80, pp. 453-458.
- Mamiro P.S. et al. (2011), "Nutritional quality and utilization of local and improved cowpea varieties in some regions in Tanzania", *African Journal of Food, Agriculture, Nutrition and Development*, Vol. 11, pp. 4490-4506. [<Go to ISI>://CABI:20113088831].

Marconi E., N.Q. Ng and E. Carnovale (1993), "Protease Inhibitors and Lectins in Cowpea", *Food Chemistry*, Vol. 47, pp. 37-40.
 [http://ac.els-cdn.com/030881469390299U/1-s2.0-030881469390299U-main.pdf?_tid=ee069716-7103-11e7-8834-00000aab0f01&acdnat=1500964915_351295d9a92e731a8c98c0df821505ff]

- Marconi E., S. Ruggeri and E. Carnovale (1997), "Chemical evaluation of wild under-exploited Vigna spp. seeds", Food Chemistry, Vol. 59, pp. 203-212.
- Muranaka S. et al. (2016), "Genetic diversity of physical, nutritional and functional properties of cowpea grain and relationships among the traits", *Plant Genetic Resources*, Vol. 14, pp. 67-76. [https://www.cambridge.org/core/services/aop-cambridgecore/content/view/2D2223ABE62156CF3D9C115B9A2CCFF5/S147926211500009Xa.pdf/genetic_d iversity_of_physical_nutritional_and_functional_properties_of_cowpea_grain_and_relationships_am ong_the_traits.pdf]
- Murdock L.L. et al. (2003), "Preservation of cowpea grain in sub-Saharan Africa-Bean/Cowpea CRSP contributions", *Field Crops Research*, Vol. 82, pp. 169-178.
- Nassourou M.A. et al. (2016), "Genetics of seed flavonoid content and antioxidant activity in cowpea (Vigna unguiculata L. Walp.)", Crop Journal, Vol. 4, pp. 391-397.
 [http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2214514116300551/pdfft?md5=0e4de6d2fd91540 1d1836903be1da8b4&pid=1-s2.0-S2214514116300551-main.pdf]
- Nielsen S.S., W.E. Brandt and B.B. Singh (1993), "Genetic-variability for nutritional composition and cooking time of improved cowpea lines", *Crop Science*, Vol. 33, pp. 469-472. [https://dl.sciencesocieties.org/publications/cs/pdfs/33/3/CS0330030469]
- Nnanna I.A. and R.D. Phillips (1989), "Amino-acid composition protein-quality and water-soluble vitamin content of germinated cowpeas (*Vigna unguiculata*)", *Plant Foods for Human Nutrition*, Vol. 39, pp. 187-200. [https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007%2FBF01091899.pdf]
- OECD (2015), "Consensus Document of the Biology of Cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* (L.) Walp.), *Series on Harmonisation of Regulatory Oversight in Biotechnology No. 60*, Environment Directorate, OECD, http://www.oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=env/jm/mono(2015)48&doc language=en.
- OECD (2000), Report of the Task Force for the Safety of Novel Foods and Feeds (prepared for the G8 Summit held in Okinawa, Japan, on 21-23 July 2000),C(2000)86/ADD1, OECD, Paris, http://www.oecd.org/chemicalsafety/biotrack/report-of-the-task-force-for-the-safety-of-novel.pdf.
- OECD (1997), Report of the OECD Workshop on the Toxicological and Nutritional Testing of Novel Foods, held in Aussois, France, 5-8 March 1997, final text issued in Feb. 2002 SG/ICGB(98)1/FINAL, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>http://www.oecd.org/env/ehs/biotrack/SG-ICGB(98)1-FINAL-ENG%20-Novel-Foods-Aussois-report.pdf.</u>
- OECD (1993), Safety *Evaluation of Foods Derived by Modern Biotechnology: Concepts and Principles*, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>http://www.oecd.org/env/ehs/biotrack/41036698.pdf.</u>
- Oluwatosin O.B. (1998), "Genetic and environmental variability in starch, fatty acids and mineral nutrients composition in cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* (L) Walp)", *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, Vol. 78, pp. 1-11. [http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0010(199809)78:1%3C1::AID-JSFA47%3E3.0.CO;2-H/epdf]
- Onigbinde A.O. and I.O. Akinyele (1983), "Oligosaccharide Content of 20 Varieties of Cowpeas in Nigeria", *Journal of Food Science*, Vol. 48, 1250-and. [http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1365-2621.1983.tb09203.x/epdf]
- Onyenekwe P.C., G.C. Njoku and D.A. Ameh (2000), "Effect of cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata*) processing methods on flatus causing oligosaccharides", *Nutrition Research*, Vol. 20, pp. 349-358. [http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0271531700001287/pdf?md5=b3c17c08446ca7aa eeba3dce57f1274a&pid=1-s2.0-S0271531700001287-main.pdf]
- Pasquet R.S. (2000), "Allozyme diversity of cultivated cowpea Vigna unguiculata (L.) Walp", Theoretical and Applied Genetics, Vol. 101, pp. 211-219. [https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007%2Fs001220051471.pdf]

- Pasquet R.S. (1999), "Genetic relationships among subspecies of *Vigna unguiculata* (L.) Walp. based on allozyme variation", *Theoretical and Applied Genetics*, Vol. 98, pp. 1104-1119. [https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007%2Fs001220051174.pdf]
- Phillips R.D. (2012), "Cowpea Processing and Products", In. Dry Beans and Pulses Production, Processing and Nutrition, Blackwell Publishing Ltd., pp. 235-259. [http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/9781118448298.ch10/pdf]
- Phillips R.D. and B.W. Abbey (1989), "Composition and Flatulence-Producing Potential of Commonly Eaten Nigerian and American Legumes", *Food Chemistry*, Vol. 33, pp. 271-280. [http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/030881468990037X/pdf?md5=576f6a2528b4bdc3f 100bc54b963ac73&pid=1-s2.0-030881468990037X-main.pdf]
- Phillips R.D. and K.H. McWatters (1991), Contribution of Cowpeas to Nutrition and Health", Food Technology, Vol. 45, pp. 127-130. [http://agris.fao.org/agris-search/search.do?recordID=US9143047]
- Preet K. and D. Punia (2000), "Proximate composition, phytic acid, polyphenols and digestibility (*in vitro*) of four brown cowpea varieties", *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition*, Vol. 51, pp. 189-193. [http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/09637480050029692?needAccess=true]
- Prinyawiwatkul W., K.H. Mcwatters, L.R. Beuchat and R.D. Phillips (1997), "Functional characteristics of cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata*) flour and starch as affected by soaking, boiling, and fungal fermentation before milling", *Food Chemistry*, Vol. 58, pp. 361-372.
 [http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0308814696002592/pdf?md5=072d9a708b842e22 76c8b576a49b544c&pid=1-s2.0-S0308814696002592-main.pdf]
- Prinyawiwatkul W., K.H. Mcwatters, L.R. Beuchat and R.D. Phillips (1996), "Cowpea flour: A potential ingredient in food products", *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, Vol. 36, pp. 413-436. [http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/10408399609527734?needAccess=true]
- Rao T.R., D.N. Rao, K. Kotilingam and R.R. Athota (2000), "Isolation and characterization of allergens from the seeds of *Vigna sinensis*", *Asian Pacific Journal of Allergy and Immunology*, Vol. 18, pp. 9-14. [https://search.proquest.com/docview/1031005180/fulltextPDF/D9462490B04A49EBPQ/1?accountid =26957]
- Reddy N.R., S.K. Sathe and D.K Salunkhe (1982), "Phytates in legumes and cereals", *Advances in Food Research*, Vol. 28, pp. 1-92.
- Rivas-Vega M.E. et al. (2006), "Nutritional value of cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* L. Walp) meals as ingredients in diets for Pacific white shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei* Boone)", *Food Chemistry*, Vol. 97, pp. 41-49.
- Rocha M.M. (2015), "Resultados das ações de melhoramento de feijão-caupi nos projetos HarvestPlus e BioFort", In: *Reunião de Biofortificação no Brasil, 5., São Paulo. Apresentações*. Embrapa Agroindústria de Alimentos, Rio de Janeiro. [https://www.google.com.au/search?q=pdf+Reuni%C3%A30+de+Biofortifica%C3%A7%C3%A30+no+Brasil,+5.,+S%C3%A30+Paulo&rlz=&gws rd=cr,ssl&ei=9ep2WY3EMIO68QX1z5bQAw]
- Rocha M.M., K.J. Damasceno-Silva and Ja.N. Menezes-Júnior (2017), "Cultivares", *Feijão-caupi: do plantio* à colheita, Editora UFV, Viçosa, pp. 113-142.
- Samireddypalle A. et al. (2017), "Cowpea and Groundnut Haulms Fodder Trading and its Lessons for Multidimensional Cowpea Improvement for Mixed Crop Livestock Systems in West Africa", *Frontiers in Plant Science*, Vol. 8, p. 9. [https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5282470/pdf/fpls-08-00030.pdf]
- Sarr P.S., S. Fujimoto and T. Yamakawa (2015), "Nodulation, Nitrogen Fixation and Growth of Rhizobia-Inoculated Cowpea (Vigna unguiculata L. Walp) in Relation with External Nitrogen and Light Intensity", International Journal of Plant Biology & Research, Vol. 3(1): 1025.
- Siddhuraju P. and K. Becker (2007), "The antioxidant and free radical scavenging activities of processed cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* (L.) Walp.) seed extracts", *Food Chemistry*, Vol. 101, pp. 10-19.

[http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0308814606000367/pdfft?md5=a57b722d06c5629 5e11009e51531a2a8&pid=1-s2.0-S0308814606000367-main.pdf]

- Silveira Ja.G., A.R.B. Melo, R.A. Viegas and J.T.A Oliveira (2001), "Salinity-induced effects on nitrogen assimilation related to growth in cowpea plants", *Environmental and Experimental Botany*, Vol. 46, pp. 171-179.
- Singh B.B. (2014), "Cowpea: The Food Legume of the 21st Century", In. Cowpea: The Food Legume of the 21st Century, (ACSESS Publications) [https://dl.sciencesocieties.org/publications/books/pdfs/acsesspublicati/cowpeathefoodle/17]
- Singh B.B. and S.A. Tarawali (1997), Cowpea and its improvement: key to sustainable mixed crop/livestock farming systems in West Africa. [http://oar.icrisat.org/8758/1/Cowpea%20as%20a%20key%20factor%20for%20a%20new%20approa ch.pdf]
- Singh B.B. et al. (2003), "Improving the production and utilization of cowpea as food and fodder", *Field Crops Research*, Vol. 84, pp. 169-177. [http://ac.els-cdn.com/S0378429003001485/1-s2.0-S0378429003001485-main.pdf?_tid=11917c0c-7107-11e7-ad18-00000aacb35f&acdnat=1500966263_7c8226e472e3ee8aa416f8acac3a5fef]
- Somiari R.I. and E. Balogh (1993), "Effect of Soaking, Cooking and Crude Alpha-Galactosidase Treatment on the Oligosaccharide Content of Cowpea Flours", *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, Vol. 61, pp. 339-343. [http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/jsfa.2740610308/epdf]
- Sreerama Y.N., V.B. Sashikala and V.M. Pratape (2012), "Phenolic compounds in cowpea and horse gram flours in comparison to chickpea flour: Evaluation of their antioxidant and enzyme inhibitory properties associated with hyperglycemia and hypertension", *Food Chemistry*, Vol. 133, pp. 156-162. [http://ac.els-cdn.com/S0308814612000246/1-s2.0-S0308814612000246-main.pdf?_tid=748be770-7279-11e7-a015-00000aab0f6b&acdnat=1501125343_a923f3735061df730c4a711399853d88]
- Thangadurai D. (2005), "Chemical composition and nutritional potential of Vigna unguiculata ssp cylindrica (Fabaceae)", Journal of Food Biochemistry, Vol. 29, pp. 88-98. [http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1745-4514.2005.00014.x/pdf]
- Thompson L.U. and J.H. Yoon (1984), "Starch Digestibility as Affected by Polyphenols and Phytic Acid", *Journal of Food Science*, Vol. 49, pp. 1228-1229. [http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1365-2621.1984.tb10443.x/pdf]
- USDA-ARS (2016), Nutritional data for Cowpeas, catjang, mature seeds, raw NDB No. 16060. In. *National nutrient Database for Stand Reference, Release 28 (revised)* version 2016. [http://www.ars.usda.gov/ba/bhnrc/ndl]
- Uzogara S.G., I.D. Morton and J.W. Daniel (1991), "Thiamin, riboflavin and niacin retention in cooked cowpeas as affected by kanwa treatment", *Journal of Food Science*, Vol. 56, pp. 592-593. [http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1365-2621.1991.tb05335.x/epdf]
- Uzogara S.G., I.D. Morton and J.W. Daniel (1988), "Quality Changes and Mineral-Content of Cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata*) Seeds Processed with Kanwa Alkaline Salt", *Food Chemistry*, Vol. 30, pp. 1-18. [http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/0308814688900192/pdf?md5=b6fa8e2f4e9bcfb6c4 48e679e7dc4c01&pid=1-s2.0-0308814688900192-main.pdf]
- Uzogara S.G. and Z.M. Ofuya (1992), "Processing and Utilization of Cowpeas in Developing-Countries -A Review", *Journal of Food Processing and Preservation*, Vol. 16, pp. 105-147. [<Go to ISI>://WOS:A1992JD65000003]
- Vasconcelos I.M. et al. (2010), "Protein fractions, amino acid composition and antinutritional constituents of high-yielding cowpea cultivars", *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis*, Vol. 23, pp. 54-60.
- Verma A.K., S. Kumar, M. Das and P.D. Dwivedi (2013), "A Comprehensive Review of Legume Allergy", *Clinical Reviews in Allergy & Immunology*, Vol. 45, pp. 30-46. [https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007%2Fs12016-012-8310-6.pdf]

- WHO (1991), Strategies of Assessing the Safety of Foods Produced by Biotechnology, Report of a Joint FAO/WHO Consultation, World Health Organization of the United Nations, Geneva, out of print.
- Xiong H. et al. (2016), "Genetic Diversity and Population Structure of Cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* L. Walp)", *Plos One*, Vol. 11, e0160941. [http://dx.doi.org/10.1371%2Fjournal.pone.0160941]
- Xiong S.L., W.L. Yao and A.L. Li (2013), "Antioxidant Properties of Peptide from Cowpea Seed", *International Journal of Food Properties*, Vol. 16, pp. 1245-1256. [http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/10942912.2011.582976?needAccess=true]
- Xu B.J. and S.K.C. Chang (2012), "Comparative study on antiproliferation properties and cellular antioxidant activities of commonly consumed food legumes against nine human cancer cell lines", *Food Chemistry*, Vol. 134, pp. 1287-1296.
- Xu D.P. et al. (1996), "Constitutive expression of a cowpea trypsin inhibitor gene, CpTi, in transgenic rice plants confers resistance to two major rice insect pests", *Molecular Breeding*, Vol. 2, pp. 167-173. [https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007/BF00441431.pdf]
- Yeung H. et al. (2009), "Rapid screening methods to evaluate cowpea cooking characteristics", *Field Crops Research*, Vol. 112, pp. 245-252. [http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0378429009000872/pdfft?md5=1e27256efcb135f 0c99a90ff9a13eec3&pid=1-s2.0-S0378429009000872-main.pdf]
- Yewande B.A. and A.O. Thomas (2015), "Effects of processing methods on nutritive values of ekuru from two cultivars of beans (*Vigna unguiculata* and *Vigna angustifoliata*)", *African Journal of Biotechnology*, Vol. 14, pp. 1790-1795.
 [https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ajb/article/viewFile/119806/109264]
- Zhang J.S. et al. (2009), "Biological Properties and Characterization of Lectin from Red Kidney Bean (*Phaseolus Vulgaris*)", *Food Reviews International*, Vol. 25, pp. 12-27. [http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/87559120802458115?needAccess=true]
- Zhu K.Y., J.E. Huesing, R.E. Shade and L.L. Murdock (1994), "Cowpea Trypsin-Inhibitor and Resistance to Cowpea Weevil (Coleoptera, Bruchidae) in Cowpea Variety Tvu-2027", *Environmental Entomology*, Vol 23, pp. 987-991. [https://academic.oup.com/ee/article-abstract/23/4/987/411970/Cowpea-Trypsin-Inhibitor-and-Resistance-to-Cowpea?redirectedFrom=PDF]